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Russ Fairfield passed away on January fourth 2011.  You will remem-
ber he generously provided us with an excellent article on Tung Oil 
finishing on wood in the March Newsletter 2010.  We will miss his 
insight into teaching and writing in a way that was understandable to 
both novice and experienced turners.  We celebrate his work by 
printing one of the  articles he gave us permission to use.                                                                                             

I N  M EMORIAM  ...   R USS FAIRFIELD  

TURNING  AND  FINISHING  OUR  PLASTIC PENS 

Pens, Watches and Small Personal Items 

Plastic Pen Barrels 

There are many acetate and acrylic materials, such as crushed Velvet, available for turning 
pen barrels. These plastic materials require somewhat different turning and finishing tech-
niques from wood because of their low melting temperatures. It is an absolute requirement 
that NO heat can be generated during the turning, sanding, or finishing of plastics. Judging 
from the poor quality of finish that I often see on these materials, many turners are not aware 
of this difference between wood and plastic. 

Use a very sharp tool for turning, and watch the chips that are being formed. The chip should 
curl off the tool in a continuous flowing unbroken ribbon. If it is breaking up into little balls, 
the plastic is getting too hot in the cutting area and it is melting. Use a slower lathe speed or 
take a lighter cut with a tool that is honed to a keener edge. Sometimes both are needed. If 
the problem persists, wipe the surface with a little kerosene before turning each pass. The 
smoke that is generated will prove that the kerosene is doing its job.  

Sanding Plastic 

Wet-sand the barrel, using kerosene as the lubricant, at a medium lathe speed no faster than 
about 600 RPM. Finish with 600 grit. Then run the lathe a bit faster, but not over 1200 
RPM, and wet-sand with Crocus Cloth, again lubricated with kerosene. Keep the surface 
very wet to prevent any heat from ruining the surface finish. Crocus Cloth has a 1200-grit 
jeweler's rouge abrasive on a cloth backing. 

Wipe the surface clean. If it isn't highly polished, or it has circular sanding-type rings, the 
surface got too hot. Start over at a slower lathe speed, and use more kerosene. 

Wax is an optional step to give some temporary protection to the surface. If you wish to use a 
stick-wax product, use only the white (or light colored) PPP by Hut Products. The dark wax 
has abrasives that aren't needed after using the crocus cloth. DO NOT use a hard carnauba 
wax stick such as Libron, regular Hut, etc. They are too hard and their melting temperature 
is so high that they can melt and "drag" the plastic surface before they start to flow. The PPP 
has a lower melting temperature that will not damage the plastic. Cocobolo and Ebony 
woods respond very well to the same sanding and finishing treatment as the plastic. 
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H ALLOWED  HALLS  é ONE  OF MANY  é BILL  W OODS  
Bill Wood:  Extraordinarily resourceful wood worker 

Bill has installed a heating system that keeps the shop livable in the dead of winter and cuts down significantly on the heating 
bill ... warmth coming from under the cement floor. (the only caveat ... spiders hide in the spot between the cement edge and  
the wall ... they seem to know a good thing)!  His has installed pedals to replace the hand buttons to start each of his motor pow-
ered machines as a safeguard.  Two huge ventilators capture the dust; even a canopy behind his table saw catches the sawdust.  
He balances a ladder to his attic water tank with a counter weight system that raises it out of the way when not needed.  He has a 
great way to store bits: holes drilled in Plexiglas shelves on either side of a dust collector topped with the metal saw and drawers 
below.  Even the outlets are pull downs from the high ceilings; out of the way and readily available, although he did put 20 on 
one wall, one on EACH stud ... making it easy to move machines and plug in anywhere.  Bill stores all his air tools on a rack 

Bill uses an old Navy Pattern makers lathe, 
circa 1930õs, with a belt driven headstock, 
complete with wooden bed and a tool rest 
that requires two banjos to support!  
WOW! 



 

O UR  FEBRUARY  D EMONSTRATOR  é JOE CORNETT  FROM  R OCKLER   
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Joe will talk to us about finishes.   He is also the Finish Expert  at Rockler. 

The beginning portion of his talk will center on discussing the following .  

Joe says there are three questions to ask yourself when you are selecting a finish:                                                                          
1.  What protection do I need?                                                                                                                                                                
2.  What do I want the finish to look like?                                                                                                                                          
3.  How do I want to apply the finish? 

The second part of his talk will center on coloring: pigment vs dye.  Most importantly he will demo both types of finishes.  
He suggests you come armed with your questions.                                                                                                                       
Joe emphasizes safety.  He will also discuss important safety issues:  

 òAlways follow ALL manufacturer's safety procedures.  These are some important safety tips.ó 

Properly dispose of oily rags.  Lay them out on the edge of the workbench or shop floor to dry.  Always maintain adequate ven-
tilation in your work area.  Wear nitrile gloves when using solvents, stains and finishes. Wear a respirator when spraying a fin-
ish or stain. 

FRED   K LINE  & J ERRY  KELLERé OUR  NWWT O FFICIAL  GREETERS 

Fred and Jerry have graciously volunteered to be our official greeters.  We want newcomers whether visitors or potential new 
members to feel at home when they visit our meetings and to understand what is going on. 

Fred and Jerry  will  tell the  visitor about our various activities, our past, present and future demonstrators, our classes and all 
the  activities our members are part of such as helping to teach at the Sherwood High School.  

 Joe can explain the format of the meetings, Owen can talk about  the My Family site.  Richard can talk about the demonstra-
tors and classes. We hope each of our members will help new members to feel that they too can be a part of this well knit com 
munity  of wood turners and enjoy sharing in our activities. 

O UR  APRIL  D EMONSTRATOR  é PHIL  LAPP   

with quick disconnects so the tool hangs.  Convenient, but also this configu-
ration allows him to apply a drop of oil prior to putting the tool away - the 
oil naturally flows to the working 
internal parts.  Brilliant!  This is a 
roomy shop with everything in its 
place and a place for everything.  
What a total joy to work in. 

Phil Lapp April demonstrator 

You are in for an interesting and exciting evening.  How many of you have given up on a good piece of wood  because of serious 

flaws you see in it?  Learn how to resurrect that hunk of wood into something special.  

Phil Lapp will be doing an interactive presentation.  All members are invited to bring a piece of wood that you  really want to 
turn; but have decided it is not possible because of some problem within the wood ...  Does it have a saw cut down the middle?  
Are their cracks or splits ? Are there knots or knot holes?  Is there spalting or punky sections?  Phil will check each piece of 
wood and explain how to make the piece into an interesting turning.  After this lively discussion, he will choose one of the 
pieces and turn it for all the members to see how to overcome these problems.  Phil uses multi centers, and all sorts of interest-
ing tricks to rescue a fine piece of wood and create an interesting turning from one that seems impossible. 

Phil requests that you not bring fully prepared blanks; but rather an interesting and challenging piece that will fit on the lathe.    


